
Planning & Zoning Commission
Council Chambers
Hall of Waters Building
201 East Broadway
Excelsior Springs, MO
 

 

Meeting Notice

August 26, 2024 at 6:00 PM
 

join via Google: Zoom.US
Meeting ID: 831 3363 5337
Passcode: 156892

 Agenda

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. ROLL CALL

3. APPROVAL OF MEETING SUMMARY - July 29, 2024

a. July 29, 2024

4. COMMENTS OF VISITORS

5. PP-24-001/FP-24-001-An application by DHTC Development for consideration of
Preliminary and Final Plat approval of The Flats at Coach Crossing, located at the
southeast corner of Tracy Avenue and US-69 at 1117 Tracy Avenue.

a. PP-24-001/FP-24-001

6. SP-24-001-An application by DHTC Development for Consideration of Site Plan
approval of The Flats at Coach Crossing, located at the southeast corner of Tracy
Avenue and US 69 at 1117 Tracy Avenue.

a. SP-24-001

7. STAFF COMMENTS

8. COMMENTS OF COMMISSIONERS

9. ADJOURN

Copies of this notice are available by contacting the Community Development
Department at 201 E. Broadway, Excelsior Springs, MO 64024. 816-630-0756

Date and Time Posted:August 23,2024 at 8:30 am
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PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 
 

MEETING SUMMARY  
July 29, 2024 
 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chairman Simmons called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 

 
2. ROLL CALL 

 
PRESENT:   Jake Simmons, Dustin Borchert, Bob Gerdes, Don Kelley and Jason Van Till. 
 
STAFF PRESENT: Doug Hermes, Melinda Mehaffy, Lisa Morgan and Mayor Mark Spohn City Council Liaison.   
 
VISITORS:  Marilyn Gerdes, Reggie St. John, Vernon Hendricks, Randall Bateman, Stacy Hutchings and Shelia 
McGaugh. 

 
3. APPROVAL OF MEETING SUMMARY- June 24, 2024 

 
Commissioner Borchert made a motion to approve the June 24, 2024 meeting summary 
Commissioner Gerdes seconded.  Motion carried. 
Vote:  Motion passed 4-0-1 
Yes:  Commissioners: Simmons, Borchert, Gerdes and Van Till.  
No:  None 
Abstain:  Commissioner Kelley due to not being on the commission in the month of June. 

 
4. COMMENTS OF VISITORS: There were none. 

 
 

5. SUP-24-004 – An application by Lee Watkins for the renewal of a Special Use Permit for the operation of a 
short-term rental in the R-4 Medium Density Apartment District at 706 St Louis Avenue.  (Public Hearing) 

 
Chairman Simmons asked for the staff report. 
 
Mr. Hermes presented the information in the staff report. 
 
Chairman Simmons asked the commission if they had any questions. 

 
Hearing no questions, Chairman Simmons opened the public hearing at 6:04. 
 
Chairman Simmons asked if anyone from the general public would like to speak regarding the application. 
 
Hearing none. Chairman Simmons closed the public hearing at 6:05. 
 
Chairman Simmons asked for commission discussion on the application. Hearing none, he called for a motion. 
 
Commissioner Van Till made the motion to approve SUP-24-004 with no time limit. 
Commissioner Borchert second the motion   

             Motion Carried. 
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Vote:  Motion passed 5-0-0 
Yes:  Commissioners Simmons, Borchert, Gerdes, Kelley and Van Till.  
No:  Commissioner: None 
Abstain: None 
 
 

6. SUP-24-005 – An application by Fountain of Humber 2, LLC for a Special Use Permit for the operation of 
a short-term rental in the R-1 Single Family Residential District at 205 Woods Avenue.  (Public Hearing) 

 
Chairman Simmons asked for the staff report. 
 
Mr. Hermes presented the information in the staff report. 
 
Chairman Simmons asked the commission if they had any questions. 
 
Commissioner Van Till asked if this property had been a short-term rental before? 
 
Mr. Hermes said City staff believes it has not been a short-term rental before. 

 
Hearing no additional questions from the commission, Chairman Simmons opened the public hearing at 6:11. 
 
Chairman Simmons invited the applicant to address the Commission.  
 
Randall Bateman, the manager of 205 Woods, said the property is currently a three (3) bedroom, one (1) bath, 
upstairs is finished and they have plans on putting an additional bathroom in the basement. It’s a nice property 
and it has two (2) driveways and there is plenty of off street parking as the driveways should be able to 
accommodate four (4) cars. He said there should not be much street parking. Mr. Bateman said when they came to 
visit Excelsior Springs there really weren’t too many options for hotels and they stayed at a hotel in Kearney, 
that’s when they decided to have a short-term rental in Excelsior Springs. He said he is hoping to be able to rent 
the property to traveling nurses to keep it a nice quite neighborhood. 
 
Commissioner Van Till asked Mr. Bateman how many short-term rentals he manages? 
 
Mr. Bateman said this would be his first short term rental though he has had other rental properties before. 
 
Chairman Simmons asked if anyone else in the audience would like to speak regarding the application.  
 
Vernon Hedricks, 212 Woods, and has lived there thirty-nine (39) years, and is here to speak on behalf of Joyce 
Lynn who lives at 210 Woods and has resided there forty-five (45) years and Teresa Wilson who lives at 212 
Woods and she has resided there for thirty-one (31) years. They are concerned about losing their quiet street and 
she said they don’t have much traffic on the street. Some neighborhoods that open up to Air B&B go downhill on 
the up keep of the property, she said, and the other concern is the property values that could be impacted. 
 
Stacy Hutchings, 203 Woods, directly next door, said to answer Commissioner Van Till’s question, the property 
has been empty since the death of Mr. Martin who owned it previously. And then it was remodeled by a 
gentleman out of Kearney and then he sold it to this guy. She said her number one concern is who is going to 
maintain the property? Ms. Hutchings said the yard has not been mowed since this LLC has purchased the 
property. Someone finally came on July 17 and slaughtered the yard, didn’t mow it correctly. She said the other 
day she took her mower and mowed some of the property because she has dogs. Snakes, mice and rabbits were 
coming onto my property from the property.  She asked who is going to maintain the yard while it’s going to be a 
short-term rental if the application is approved. Another concern she has is what will it do to property taxes? Ms. 
Hutchings said she pounded the pavement in the neighborhood last week and that is what everyone is concerned 
with. She also noted that the other thing is parking as the driveway on the right-hand side is very narrow and it 
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would have to be smaller cars that park in that driveway and the other driveway has a steep incline and would be 
difficult to get out of if you park there. She would like the commissioners to drive by there before possibly 
recommending approval of a two-year special use permit.  Ms. Hutchings said the neighborhood is hearing that 
everyone is wanting to do short-term rentals because of the Ray Rocks ATV/UTV park and there are not many 
hotels for those people. Richmond doesn’t have many places for people that are going to that park to stay at 
either. She said that is not the kind of traffic that we want in the neighborhood as it will cause a lot of wear and 
tear on our street and the neighbors don’t want that. 
 
Shelia McGaugh, 208 Woods, has lived there five (5) years. She said she purchased the house in that 
neighborhood because it’s very quiet and there is not a whole lot that goes on. The house across the street from 
her is a long-term rental and the house is kept up and the yard is mowed every week and a half. She said they are 
good property owners and are local. Ms. McGaugh said she does not have a problem with long term rentals just 
short-term rentals. She said she does not want to see police officers over there. If short-term tenants are coming 
for Ray Rocks, they cannot fit the types of vehicles they drive in the driveway and would be forced to park in the 
street. The other thing that concerns her is the company that purchased this property is out of Utah and they just 
opened an office in Kansas City a month ago.  Ms. McGaugh said she is not very confident that they are going to 
take care of this property.   
 
Mr. Hermes presented two email comments sent directly to City staff. 
 
Mr. Hermes said a comment email was received from Bailey Coleman, 200 N Titus.  The first concern stated is 
property taxes; second is companies from outside the state buying up local properties and raising rental rates; third 
is human trafficking rings; and, fourth is owner not taking care of the property. 
 
Mr. Hermes said a comment email was received from Anita Heckenbach, 304 Woods. She said she has lived there 
for thirty (30) years and Woods is a quiet street.  She feels a better location for a short-term rental would be the 
downtown area within walking distance to the shops and restaurants.  
 
Chairman Simmons asked if anyone else would like to speak on the application. Hearing none, he stated that the 
questions that were asked will now be answered: 
 
Question 1. What would happen to property values when short term rentals come into neighborhoods? Mr. 
Hermes said that is established by the county. That is not something the city is directly involved in.  
Question 2. Who will be maintaining the property? Mr. Hermes said that property maintenance is the 
responsibility of the property owner. 
Question 3.  What would happen to property taxes once short-term rental come into the neighborhood? Chairman 
Simmons referred to the answer to Question 1.   
 
The applicant Randall Bateman asked Chairman Simmons if he could address some of the neighbors’ concerns? 
Chairman Simmons yielded the floor to Mr. Bateman. 
 
Mr. Bateman apologized to the neighbors regarding lawn maintenance. He said he is from Utah and they don’t 
have grass, and he is working on selling his property in Utah and moving to Missouri so he is going between the 
two states. He said he wasn’t thinking about mowing grass and he committed to take care of that this week and 
will be looking for a lawn service to keep the yard up. He is hoping to rent to visiting nurses so there should be no 
disruptive renters in the home.  
 
Chairman Simmons asked if anyone else wanted to speak. Hearing none, Chairman Simmons closed the public 
hearing at 6:29. 
 
Chairman Simmons asked for commission discussion on the application. Hearing none, he called for a motion. 

 
Commissioner Gerdes made the motion to approve SUP-24-005 with a two (2) year time limit. 
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Commissioner Van Till second the motion   
             Motion Carried. 

 
Vote:  Motion passed 5-0-0 
Yes:  Commissioners Simmons, Borchert, Gerdes, Kelley and Van Till.  
No:  Commissioner: None 
Abstain: None 

 
7. ZTA-24-002 – An application by the City of Excelsior Springs to amend Chapter 400 “R-4” Medium 

Density Residential District in the Zoning Regulation of the Excelsior Springs City Code. (Public Hearing) 
 
Chairman Simmons asked for the staff report. 
 
Mr. Hermes presented the information in the staff report. 
 
Chairman Simmons asked the commission if they had any questions. 
 
Hearing no questions, Chairman Simmons opened the public hearing at 6:36. 
 
Chairman Simmons asked if anyone would like to speak regarding the application.  
 
Hearing none, Chairman Simmons closed the public hearing at 6:37. 
 
Chairman Simmons asked for commission discussion on the application. Hearing none, he called for a motion. 
 
Commissioner Borchert made the motion to approve ZTA-24-002  
Commissioner Kelley second the motion   

             Motion Carried. 
 

Vote:  Motion passed 5-0-0 
Yes:  Commissioners Simmons, Borchert, Gerdes, Kelley and Van Till.  
No:  Commissioner: None 
Abstain: None 
 

8. STAFF COMMENTS:  
 
Ms. Mehaffy said City staff anticipates have The Flats at Coach Crossing preliminary and final plat and site plan 
applications for commission consideration at its August meeting. 
 
Ms. Mehaffy said for the Comprehensive Plan Update, the City had scheduled a meeting on August 1st for a youth 
outreach event and have discovered it would be better to wait until school is back in session.  So, the August 1st 
meeting has been cancelled and the City will move that meeting to a later time when staff can work with the 
school district and get more student participation.  
 

9. COMMISSION COMMENTS:  
 
Chairman Simmons welcomed Commissioner Kelley to the Planning and Zoning Commission and looks forward 
to working with him. 
 
Chairman Simmons thanked city staff for all their hard work and all the hidden behind the scenes work. 
 

10. ADJOURN The meeting was adjourned at 6:40 p.m. 
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